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December 8, 2020 
 
Shannon Hill  
City of San Jose 
200 East Santa Clara Street, T-3 
San Jose, CA 95113 
 
Re:  Draft Environmental Impact Report (DEIR) 

Downtown San Jose West Mixed-Use Plan (Google Project) 
 SCH# 2019080493 
 
Dear Ms. Hill: 
 
The California Public Utilities Commission's (Commission) Rail Crossing and Engineering 
Branch (RCEB) is taking this opportunity to address the City of San Jose's (City) Draft 
Environmental Impact Report/Environmental Impact Statement (DEIR) for the Google 
Downtown San Jose West Mixed-Use Project (Google Project). RCEB staff offers the 
following comments. 
 
Commission Requirements and Policy 
 
The Commission has jurisdiction over the safety of highway-rail crossings (crossings) in 
California. The Commission has exclusive power over the design, alteration, and closure of 
crossings, pursuant to Public Utilities Code Section 1201 et al. Based on Commission Rules 
of Practice and Procedure, Rule 3.9, an application to the Commission is required to 
construct a railroad across a public road. The Google Project is subject to several other rules 
and regulations involving the Commission. The proposed project's design criteria will need 
to comply with the California Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices (MUTCD) and 
Commission General Orders (GO's). The following GO's, among others, may be applicable: 
 

 GO 26-D (regulations governing clearances on railroads and street railroads with 
reference to side and overhead structures, parallel tracks, the crossing of public roads, 
highways, and streets) 

 GO 72-B (rules governing the construction and maintenance of crossings at grade of 
railroads with public streets, roads, and highways) 

 GO 75-D (regulations governing standards for warning devices for at-grade highway-
rail crossings) 

 GO 88-B (rules for altering public highway-rail crossings) 
 GO 95 (rules for overhead electric line construction) 
 GO 118 (regulations governing the construction, reconstruction, and maintenance of 

walkways adjacent to railroad trackage and the control of vegetation adjacent thereto)  
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 GO 143-B (safety rules and regulations governing light-rail transit)  
 
Specific Project Comments 
 

 The Project site is bounded by Lenzen Avenue and the Union Pacific Railroad tracks 
to the north; North Montgomery Street, Los Gatos Creek, the Guadalupe River, 
South Autumn Street, and Royal Avenue to the east; Auzerais Avenue to the south; 
and Diridon Station and the Caltrain rail line to the west. 

 RCEB recommends any proposed new highway-rail crossings be grade-separated. 
Grade separated crossings provide a greater safety level for both the roadway users 
and railroad employees than at-grade highway-rail crossings. 

 Caltrain, Union Pacific Railroad Company (UPRR), and the Santa Clara Valley 
Transportation Authority (VTA) own rail tracks within the project area. Caltrain, 
UPRR, or VTA concurrence is required for any modifications of existing highway-rail 
crossings.  

 At-Grade Rail Crossing General Concerns: 
o The UPRR rail corridor has homeless encampments which can lead to an 

increased amount of train incidents and additional train horn noise. The City 
should work with UPRR to routinely keep the railroad right of way clear. 

o The City has sought to designate the entire corridor as a quiet zone; however, 
RCEB does not support quiet zones and believes train horns provide a 
substantial rail crossing safety benefit. The development is expected to 
increase the number of users at the crossings and adjacent to the railroad right 
of way, resulting in more noise pollution throughout the rail corridor. The 
FRA train horn rule allows train engineers to sound the horns at their 
discretion. Pedestrians tend to walk along the railroad right of way on the 
adjacent UPRR rail line. The train engineers will sound the train horns should 
they come across trespassers within the railroad right of way regardless of 
whether the area is a designated quiet zone or not. 

o RCEB recommends pedestrian approaches travel over the tracks at a 90-
degree angle. Several of the existing at-grade rail crossings on this corridor 
have sidewalks skewed as they travel over the tracks. This condition results in 
a longer distance for pedestrians to travel over the tracks and can lead to 
wheelchair wheels getting stuck in the tracks. 

o Adjacent driveways and frontage roads to at-grade crossings can cause queues 
onto the tracks. RCEB recommends all nearby driveways and frontage roads 
be closed. 

o Existing railroad preemption should be reevaluated, and new railroad 
preemption timing sheets be provided to RCEB staff. RCEB recommends 
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that advance railroad preemption be installed with advance pedestrian 
clearance at crossings with a high pedestrian traffic volume.  

o All medians should be squared off on the trackside and have NO U-TURN 
signs installed to discourage motorists from making U-Turns on the tracks.  

o RCEB recommends the project construct a grade-separated, highway-rail 
crossing to provide emergency vehicle access within the wye track. Currently, 
a train can block the sole crossing indefinitely, trapping the public inside the 
wye track.  

o RCEB recommends any new proposed highway-rail crossings be grade-
separated. For filing applications for new crossings, please refer to this link: 
https://www.cpuc.ca.gov/General.aspx?id=2182 

o Modification of existing crossings requires GO 88-B application. Please refer 
to this link for details: https://www.cpuc.ca.gov/General.aspx?id=2488. 

o Field Diagnostic meetings are required at all impacted or potentially new 
crossings. The Field Diagnostic Team consists of staff and representatives 
from the CPUC, the City, potentially Caltrans, and either Caltrain, UPRR, or 
VTA. This review includes a detailed analysis of the crossing. During the field 
diagnostic review, the Field Diagnostic Team evaluates appropriate hazard 
elimination recommendations and determines whether the project's 
development is feasible. 

 
 Comments at specific rail crossings: 

o The project impacts the following at-grade highway-rail crossings: 
  
Crossing Name CPUC No. DOT No. Railroad 
N. Montgomery St 001DA-17.40 750151J UPRR 
Autumn St 082D-2.82 N/A VTA 
San Fernando Station Ped 082D-2.77-D N/A VTA 
Delmas Ave 082D-2.70 N/A VTA 
San Fernando St 082D-2.66 N/A VTA 
Park Ave 082D-2.53 N/A VTA 
Auzerais Ave 105E-47.35 755097K Caltrain 

 
o North Montgomery Street: The crossing is the only entry point into the wye, 

and it was initially designed for industrial use. The project will be required to 
account for the change in the use of crossing due to the new development. 
The project should consider crossing modifications and pedestrian 
improvements. 

o Autumn Street: RCEB recommends the pedestrian treatments be reevaluated 
at the crossing. The current configuration can trap pedestrians within the 
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crossing when the gates are activated. Mitigation measures include relocating 
the Commission Standard 9 vehicle gates closer to the roadway and directing 
the sidewalks behind the gates and installing complete pedestrian treatments 
including separate Commission Standard 9 pedestrian gates and EXIT swing 
gates in the southeast and southwest quadrants. The existing Commission 
Standard 9 pedestrian gates in the northeast and northwest quadrants require 
substantial modifications to comply with modern design standards, including 
installing EXIT swing gates and pedestrian channelization. 

o San Fernando VTA station pedestrian crossing: RCEB recommends 
Commission Standard 9 pedestrian gates be installed with EXIT swing gates 
and relocating the detectable warning strips outside the gates.  

o Delmas Ave: RCEB recommends the detectable warning strips be relocated 
either before the automatic warning devices or 12 feet from the centerline of 
the tracks. The detectable warning strips are located too close to the tracks. 
RCEB also recommends reevaluating the existing railroad preemption. This 
crossing experiences tremendous volumes of pedestrian traffic during events 
at the SAP Center. The City should explore installing advance railroad 
preemption with advance pedestrian clearance at this crossing. 

o San Fernando St: RCEB recommends the City of San Jose review whether the 
south sidewalk at the crossing meets Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) 
width requirements. The measurements should be at least two feet behind the 
Commission Standard 9 gate for the counterweight. The detectable warning 
strips are located too close to the tracks. RCEB recommends the detectable 
warning strips be relocated either before the automatic warning devices or 12 
feet from the centerline of the tracks. RCEB also recommends reevaluating 
the existing railroad preemption. This crossing experiences tremendous 
volumes of pedestrian traffic during events at the SAP Center. The City 
should explore installing advance railroad preemption with advance pedestrian 
clearance at this crossing. 

o Park Ave: RCEB recommends the detectable warning strips be relocated 
further away from the tracks. The detectable warning strips are located too 
close to the tracks. There have been three incidents within the past three years 
at this crossing. Two of the incidents involved westbound bicyclists riding in 
the eastbound bike lanes and failing to yield to the light rail trollies. The City 
should consider installing a railroad specific automatic warning device in the 
southeast quadrant or removing the trees in the dog park adjacent to the VTA 
right of way to improve sightlines. 

o Auzerais Ave Caltrain crossing: RCEB recommends the City install complete 
pedestrian treatments consisting of Commission Standard 9 pedestrian gates, 
EXIT swing gates, channelization, and detectable warning in all four 
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quadrants. RCEB also recommends closing the existing driveway in the 
northeast quadrant. 

 
The comments above are a cursory review of the at-grade crossings and should not be 
construed as a complete review. 
 
The Commission is the responsible agency under CEQA section 15381 with regard to this 
project. As such, we much appreciate and thank you for the opportunity to work with the 
City to improve public safety as it relates to crossings in Downtown San Jose. We request 
that RCEB be kept informed of all developments associated with the Google Project. 
Meetings should be arranged with the Commission's RCEB staff to discuss relevant safety 
issues and conduct diagnostic reviews of any proposed and impacted crossing locations. 
 
If you have any questions, please contact Ade Sogbesan via email at es3@cpuc.ca.gov.  
 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
 
Ade Sogbesan 
Utilities Engineer 
California Public Utilities Commission 
Rail Safety Division  
Rail Crossings and Engineering Branch 
 
 


